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February Is Rose Pruning Month

By Dr. Jeanna Godfrey

Aransas/San Patricio Master Gardener

Valentine’s Day and roses have more in common than love and romance.  The date is also a great reminder it is time to prune your roses.  Pruning stimulates new growth and should be accomplished after the last predicted frost date, which in our area is mid-February.

The tools for pruning include a good pair of leather gloves, preferably with gauntlets which cover the forearm to protect you from thorns.  Also, a long sleeve shirt and long pants are suggested attire.  Next, a good pair of sharpened bypass hand shears will be needed to clear the smaller foliage (branches about ½” in diameter or thinner), and a pair of long handled bypass loppers for the larger, thicker canes.  Bypass shears and loppers are recommended because they make a cleaner cut than an anvil head and are less likely to damage the plant when pruning.

Traditionally, roses, especially hybrid teas, have been pruned into an urn or vase shape which allows for optimal air flow around the bush.  But it is fine to experiment with other shapes or designs.  Just make sure you have a clear idea of what you want before starting the pruning process.  First, remove any dead canes or canes which are rubbing together or crossing.  Because of our prolonged drought conditions, many roses are showing signs of stress and pruning canes back to healthy tissue (nice green color on the outside of the cane and a cream or green color in the center) will help to revive them before the spring bloom.

After the dead or crossing canes are removed, look for suckers growing at the base of your grafted roses.  Most hybrid teas are grafted onto a rootstock as a “host” plant and this mother plant will occasionally throw out canes from below the bud union.  If left alone, these canes deplete the rose of vital nutrients and hinder its growth.  Make sure to cut the suckers as close to the host plant as possible, even if you need to clear away soil from around the plant.  If you simply cut it at ground level it will return with renewed vengeance!  Next, remove any canes which are thinner than a pencil.

Finally, step back and look at the remaining healthy canes.  Remove all but four to six healthy canes and prune those back to create the desired shape you have in mind.  Depending on the age and location of the rose, leave anywhere from one to four feet of healthy cane.  It is always a good idea to prune back to an outward facing bud, cutting approximately 1/8” above the bud at a 45 degree angle away from the bud.

Old garden roses which only bloom once yearly should NOT be pruned in February.  Wait until after the spring bloom to tidy them up.  Shrub roses and many of the newer rose varieties such as the Knock Out series can also be pruned if desired, but mainly just to remove dead canes.  They can be sheared back to reduce their height or to form a row of roses into a hedge, but many rosarians feel this destroys their natural shape and beauty.

Climbing roses should receive minimal pruning just to remove dead wood.

After pruning your roses, give them a good feeding of either organic or synthetic fertilizer designed specifically for roses and water in well.  In six to eight weeks your hard work will be rewarded with a beautiful display of blooms from the Queen of the garden!
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